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MINUTES


JANUARY 8, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Councilmembers absent:
Barnes

Staff present:
Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Finance Director Schillinger recommended removing Item D from the Consent Calendar.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the agenda as amended. The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council on matters not on the agenda.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Monthly Investment Report as of October 31, 2006

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the Monthly Investment Report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

A. Approve City Council Minutes as of November 6, 2006

B. Approve City Council Minutes of November 13, 2006

C. Approve City Council Minutes of November 20, 2006


E.
Approve Cooperative Funding Agreement with the Jefferson Union High School district for FY 2006/2007

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve Items A, B, C and E.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS

A. Receive update on Guadalupe Valley Quarry status

City Attorney Toppel referred to his memorandum explaining the current status of the Quarry.  He noted the quarry is not part of the City of Brisbane, so the City has limited authority to regulate its activities.  He reported that there have been recent inquiries about other possible projects at the quarry site, and it appears the owner is actively trying to selling the property.  Mr. Toppel stated that all the inquiries have been about commercial developments similar to Crocker Park.

Mr. Toppel said the quarry owner can apply to the County for a permit to continue quarrying and recycling operations for a number of years.  He noted that application would require public hearings, in which the City could participate.  He recalled that the City of Brisbane vigorously objected to a previous proposal for night operations, but the County determined the night operations were necessary and allowed them to proceed, notwithstanding the City’s objections and the EIR finding of adverse impacts.

Mr. Toppel noted it is unlikely the County would initiate proceedings on its own to discontinue quarry operations, because the quarry is a recognized regional mineral resource.  He observed that the recent election clearly demonstrates that the community does not consider residential use an option, although commercial development remains a possibility.

Mr. Toppel advised that once a development application is filed, the City of Brisbane, as the adjacent jurisdiction and logical source of municipal services, will process the application.

CM Conway clarified that quarry operations would have been discontinued if Measure B had passed, and Mr. Toppel confirmed that understanding.  He said any development application will involve closing the quarry and adopting a reclamation management plan.  He noted the quarry could also become an expanded recycling site.

CM Conway encouraged his colleagues to advocate for quarry closure when they speak with County supervisors and other officials.  Mr. Toppel said the City will continue to be an active participant in the process of closing the quarry.  He observed that a development proposal may be the best way to solve the problem.

CM Bologoff questioned the characterization of the quarry as a valuable mineral resource.  Mr. Toppel explained that it is up to the property owner to decide what to do with the property, and the City cannot force closure, sale, or continued operations.  He said the County would participate in developing a reclamation plan for a new use.  CM Bologoff noted that the proposed property agreement with the quarry owner seemed to be voluntary.  Mr. Toppel clarified that the agreement was contingent upon approval of annexation of the property to the City and approval of the residential project.  He stated that the owner withdrew the application when Measure B failed.

CM Richardson agreed with CM Conway that Councilmembers should contact County supervisors to advocate for closure of the quarry. 

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane resident, said she had a number of questions after hearing Mr. Toppel’s remarks.  She asked if quarry operations were going on now without a permit, and she urged the City to protect its citizens and mitigate damage caused by quarrying operations.  She noted the property agreement sets a tonnage limit and refers to being binding on the parties “in perpetuity,” and she requested clarification as to whether that agreement was still in effect.  Ms. O’Connell emphasized the need to work with the County to close quarry operations and enforce existing limits on recycling and tonnage.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane resident, noted the tonnage limits were part of a reclamation plan that would go into effect upon cessation of quarry operations.  She said the County decided in 1972 to phase out the quarry over a twenty-year period, but that has not happened.  She recommended enforcing the terms of the property agreement and working with the County to get the quarry closed.

Ms. Linda Salmon questioned some of the advice provided by Mr. Toppel and suggested that the City seek answers from independent legal counsel.  She said the people of Brisbane have made clear they do not want a residential development, or one that would destroy the contiguous nature of the park.  

Ms. Linda Salmon noted that when the Northeast Ridge development was approved, it was considered an incompatible use with the quarry, another reason the City should work to have the quarry closed as soon as possible.  She noted that dust and noise have been problems for many years, and she urged the City to be proactive about protecting the community and preserving the native habitat.

Michelle Salmon, Brisbane resident, disagreed with Mr. Toppel’s conclusion that Brisbane lacks authority to control land use and operations at the quarry.  She said Brisbane is impacted by the dust, gravel, and noise, and the City has not adequately monitored quarrying activities over the past ten or fifteen years.  Ms. Michelle Salmon disputed Mr. Toppel’s interpretation of the current tonnage limitation on quarry operations.  She pointed out that the property agreement was a two-way arrangement, giving the property owner privileges in exchange for benefits to the City.  She recommended taking a proactive role in protecting the quarry as an important resource.

CM Conway asked Mr. Toppel what the City of Brisbane can do about dust, noise, and other quarry impacts.  Mr. Toppel said citizens have the right to complain to the County, the agency responsible for issuing and approving the operating permit, the Regional Air Quality Control Board, and other regulatory agencies.  He stated that the City has no authority to declare the quarry an illegal use and attempt to close it that way.  

City Manager Holstine added that when citizens bring these issues to the staff’s attention, the staff will work with the County and quarry operator to resolve the problems.  He encouraged members of the community to contact the City staff or go directly to the County with any problems. 
NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider approval of contract with Jones and Stokes for environmental consulting services pertaining to the Amendment of the Habitat Conservation Permit

City Attorney Toppel said the staff has been working with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service for many months on the proposed amendment to the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) permit.  He reported that the draft amendment requires environmental review, and he recommended contracting with the firm of Jones and Stokes.  Mr. Toppel advised that Jones and Stokes was referred by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, and the firm is familiar with the amendment process.  

Mr. Toppel noted that under the proposed contract, Jones and Stokes will conduct the environmental assessment of the proposed HCP permit amendment, which is different from environmental review of the project itself.  He said Brookfield Homes substantially amended Unit 2 of the Northeast Ridge development, reducing the number of units and relocating dwellings away from callippe habitat, and that application is currently being reviewed by the Planning Commission.  He stated that LSA is doing the environmental assessment of the Northeast Ridge modification.

Mr. Toppel added that the developer will reimburse the City for all costs of the environmental review.

Ken McIntyre, San Bruno Mountain Watch, stated that his organization recommends doing a more complete environmental assessment, such as an Environmental Impact Statement (EIS), for the HCP permit amendment because the extremely sensitive habitat in the affected area.  He noted the Jones and Stokes proposal indicates the firm will rely on the work of Thomas Reid Associates, and he questioned the quality of the work done by Thomas Reid in the past.  Mr. McIntyre emphasized the importance of making sure the City, Brookfield Homes, and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service fully comply with the Endangered Species Act and the Habitat Conservation Plan.

CM Conway asked about the possibility of a more rigorous environmental analysis, as proposed by Mr. McIntyre.  Mr. Toppel said an environmental assessment, similar to a mitigated negative declaration, entails a study of potential impacts, although not as detailed a study as a focused EIR would require.  He noted the options were discussed extensively with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, and it was determined that an environmental assessment was the appropriate level of review.  Mr. Toppel pointed out that there is a substantial increase in prime habitat being preserved, the number of housing units has been reduced, and the overall impact of the project is less.

Mr. Toppel said there are other aspects of the HCP amendment process that will undergo analysis later, but the portion involving Brookfield Homes needs to move forward as soon as possible to ensure a secure future funding source for the HCP.

CM Conway recognized that many people are unhappy with the work done by Thomas Reid Associates, and he questioned the need to rely on that firm’s information.  Mr. Toppel stated that a great deal of useful background data had been gathered.  He noted the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service was satisfied with its review of the data, and Jones and Stokes can make its own determination of the usefulness of the information.

Mr. Toppel commented that there will be many opportunities for public involvement and input throughout the HCP amendment process.  He noted a technical advisory committee is working on HCP management issues, and he recommended encouraging interested people to participate.

Linda Salmon stated that she was displeased with both the HCP and Thomas Reid Associates’ management.  

Michelle Salmon asked for clarification as to what Brookfield Homes was requesting.  City Manager Holstine explained that Brookfield Homes has agreed to reduce the 170-some approved residential units to 88 single-family units and to relocate the units farther away from prime callippe habitat.  He noted the change provides additional open space, reduces the footprint of the development, adds a $4 million endowment to fund HCP operations, and increases HCP fee revenues by about $70,000 each year because owners of the new units will pay higher fees.

Mr. Holstine noted that Thomas Reid Associates, as the current HCP operator, would be consulted as part of the environmental assessment.  He added that in the future, he would like to see a competitive bidding process to hire a plan operator.

Ms. Michelle Salmon questioned Brookfield Homes’ motivation for agreeing to reduce the size of the development.  Mr. Toppel stated that after Brookfield’s land use entitlements were granted, the callippe silverspot was listed as an endangered species, making this amendment necessary to authorize the take of this species.

Mayor Waldo clarified that the issue before the City Council was the contract for Jones and Stokes to do an environmental assessment in connection with the HCP amendment, not the HCP amendment itself.

Ms. Michelle Salmon expressed her opinion that any further development should be prohibited in the sensitive habitat area.

Linda Salmon pointed out that one of the compromises made to allow the Northeast Ridge development was restoration of the Guadalupe watershed, including the quarry.  She noted the developer has not complied with this provision.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the contract as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider scope of work from Page & Morris for update of Library Needs Assessment and authorize the City Manager to execute a contract and develop financing options for City Council consideration

City Manager Holstine introduced Vicki Johnson, San Mateo County librarian.  He said this contract provides for an update of the needs assessment conducted in 2001.  He noted the City owns property on Visitacion Avenue that could potentially be used for a library site, and the focus of this update will be a smaller building footprint to fit that space. 

Mr. Holstine suggested that the staff come back with some funding options for the City Council to consider as part of a workshop session.

Mr. Holstine said Brisbane participates in a joint powers agreement with ten other cities and the County to staff and operate the library; the City is responsible for providing and maintaining the facilities.

Mr. Holstine recommended that the Council approve the proposed contract with Page & Morris for $10,580, half of which will be paid by the County, and direct staff to develop financing options. 

CM Conway noted the 2001 needs assessment recommended a library facility of about 16,000 square feet, much larger than the approximately 9,000 square feet available at the Visitacion site.  He questioned whether the smaller space will actually meet Brisbane’s needs.  Mr. Holstine said the update will examine that question and recommend a project that makes sense for Brisbane’s needs and resources.  He added that the existing library is only about 2,500 square feet.

Vicki Johnson, Director of Library Services, San Mateo County, clarified that the exact size of the upstairs space is 2,721 square feet.  She said the 2001 needs assessment focused on daytime staff and library usage, and there has been an effort since then to expand hours to accommodate working people.  She noted that the availability of electronic technology has also reduced some space needs.  Ms. Johnson expressed her opinion that a 9,000-square-foot facility might be sufficient.

CM Richardson noted the staff report indicates the Visitacion Avenue property was purchased with low- and moderate-income housing funds, and she questioned the City’s ability to use that money in a different way.  Mr. Holstine stated that this will be part of the analysis of funding options.

CM Conway commented that a mixed-use library and housing development might be a possibility.

Mr. Holstine advised that the City will be actively looking at housing projects within the next few years because the low- and moderate-income housing fund is growing and needs to be used within a definite period of time.

CM Bologoff questioned the feasibility of providing an after-hours drop-off and check-in service.  Ms. Johnson said automated check-in system has just been instituted at Belmont, and the County is looking at providing this at other libraries.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to authorize the contract as proposed and direct staff to investigate financing options.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
 Report from City Manager on Upcoming Activities

City Manager Holstine reminded Councilmembers of the goal-setting workshop on Sunday, January 14, beginning at 9:00 a.m. at the Radisson.  He said the session will probably conclude at about noon.

Mr. Holstine informed the Council that the staff and consultant were not yet ready to discuss Sierra Point, and he recommended canceling the January 16 meeting.

Mr. Holstine noted the City Council will be meeting jointly with the Planning Commission on January 22 as part of the General Plan update process.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MEMBERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports
There were no subcommittee reports.


B.
Attendance and voting at SMC City Selection Committee Meeting January 26, 2007

Mayor Waldo indicated he planned to attend and vote.

CM Conway reported that he and CM Bologoff had attended the December Council of Cities meeting in Colma, and Carol Matsumoto, from South San Francisco, asked for Brisbane’s support of her candidacy for the Transportation Authority board.  CM Conway said he told Ms. Matsumoto that he was more inclined to support Mike Guingona, the incumbent.

CM Richardson stated that Ms. Matsumoto informed her that Mr. Guingona has not been attending meetings regularly.  She noted Ms. Matsumoto has been working for Samtrans, and that affiliation could prejudice her decisions.  She added that the mayor of Menlo Park is also interested in running for the same seat on the Transportation Authority.

Mayor Waldo expressed support for Mr. Guingona, and other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Richardson said Sue Lempert’s term on MTC is expiring, and Ms. Lempert is running unopposed.  Councilmembers expressed support for Ms. Lempert continuing to serve on MTC.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 8:47 p.m.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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